
1 
 

 

 

 

 

 

May 21, 2020 

    

Mayor Scott J. Harl,  

Peru City Clerk, and 

Aldermen of the City of Peru 

 

RE: Petition of the Jonathan Chamlin d/b/a Vermillion Partners 

 Property located at 2700 May Road, Peru, IL 

 

Gentlemen: 

 

Pursuant to legal notice published in the News Tribune in the manner provided by law, the 

Planning/Zoning Commission of the City of Peru convened for a public hearing on Wednesday, May 20, 

2020, at 5:30 p.m. in the City Municipal Building, 1901 Fourth Street, Peru, IL, to consider the Petition of 

Jonathan Chamlin d/b/a Vermillion Partners (hereinafter “Petitioner”) concerning property generally 

located at 2700 May Road, Peru, IL, legally described as follows:  

 

PARCEL I: That part of the East 25 acres of the North 50 acres of the West Half of 

the Northwest Quarter of Section 5, Township 33 North, Range 1, East of the Third 

Principal Meridian lying and being North of the North boundary line of Interstate 

Route 80 in the County of LaSalle and State of Illinois being more particularly 

bounded and described as follows and bearings are for the purpose of description only: 

Commencing at the Northwest corner of the Northwest Quarter of said Section 5, 

thence North 89 degrees 52 minutes 16 seconds East along the North line of the 

Northwest Quarter of said Section 5 a distance of 1167.03 feet to an iron pipe and the 

point of beginning of the tract to be described: thence South 00 degrees 19 minutes 14 

seconds West 363.00 feet to an iron pipe; thence North 89 degrees 52 minutes 16 

seconds East 150.00 feet to an iron pipe; thence North 0 degrees 19 minutes 14 

seconds East 363.00 feet to an iron pipe; thence South 89 degrees 52 minutes 16 

seconds West 150.00 feet to the point of beginning; all situated in LaSalle County, 

Illinois 

PARCEL II: An ingress/egress and sign easements for the benefit of Parcel I as 

reserved in Warranty Deed dated July 1, 1999 recorded July 6, 1999 as Document No. 

0099-17411 made by Donald L. Baker and Anne M. Baker, Grantors, to Robert J. 

Lenz, Grantee, together with the rights and obligations thereunder. 

PIN: 17-05-111-000 (hereinafter “Property”). 
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            Petitioner, with consent of the Property owner, requests a special use under Section 11.05(d)(27) of 

the Zoning Ordinance to operate an Adult-Use Cannabis Dispensing Organization on the Property, which 

is located in a B-4 Highway District. 

 

Planning/Zoning Commission Members Miller, Grabowski, Atkinson, Lucas, Kalsto, Brady, and 

Moreno were present at the hearing. No members were absent. Due to COVID-19, this meting was also 

streamed live on the internet.  

 

Petitioner Jonathan Chamlin and his attorney, Jonathan Brandt, appeared and were duly sworn. 

Petitioner previously submitted an Affidavit affirming compliance with Section 15.12 (Special Uses) and 

Section 4.19(c) (Adult-Use Cannabis Facility Components) of the Zoning Ordinance, a copy of which is 

attached hereto.  

 

After a brief discussion in consultation with City Attorney Scott Schweickert and City Engineer 

Eric Carls, it was determined the Property is indeed located in a B-4 Highway Business District.  

 

Attorney Brandt testified that if the City approved the request special use, the next step would be 

for the State of Illinois to approve. The City would still have control over the Property with approving 

design and occupancy. The exact plans of the building will be drawn in conformance with the requirements 

of the State of Illinois, which are much more stringent than the City of Peru’s ordinances. The existing 

building on the Property is already in compliance with the Zoning Ordinance. 

 

Attorney Brandt testified further that the only concern made known to him is whether there would 

be enough parking. The City Zoning Ordinance requires one parking spot for every 300 square feet of 

building space. This building is approximately 4,800 square feet and equates to 16 parking spaces. There 

are currently 68 regular parking spaces and 4 handicap parking spaces on the Property. There is also room 

for 20-22 more parking spaces if necessary. However, he believes the existing 72 spaces will be more than 

adequate.  

 

Attorney Brandt stated it was his understanding that the City was in favor of having a cannabis 

dispensary for orderly progression of the law and for sales tax revenue but wanted it north of I-80. This 

Property is the perfect location. The anticipated sales based on other nearby dispensaries are $2-5 million 

annually and would generate $60,000 -$150,000 in sales tax for the City annually. 

 

In response to questioning from Member Grabowski, Petitioner stated that licenses were scheduled 

to be awarded by the State of Illinois on May 1st but the COVID-19 pandemic delayed that indefinitely. 

Petitioner stated that they might be awarded June 1st now.  

 

Member Moreno said that Attorney Brandt addressed the parking issue but expressed hope that 

parking will need to be expanded in the future because that means the business is successful. 

 

In response to questioning from Member Lucas, Petitioner testified that, due to the limited number 

of dispensaries, parking has been a problem at other dispensary locations. That is why he chose this location. 

Petitioner testified that state law requires medical marijuana patients and adult-use cannabis customers be 

separated inside the building. The size of this building is more than enough to handle the anticipated 

customer foot traffic.  

 

In response to questioning from Chairman Miller, Petitioner testified that the state limits hours of 

operation to between 8 a.m. and 9 p.m. However, most dispensaries are open from 9 a.m. to 6 p.m. Petitioner 

added that state imposes incredible regulations to ensure these dispensaries are dignified.  In response to 

further questioning from Chairman Miller, Petitioner testified that there are still only 72 dispensaries in the 
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State of Illinois. He has seen that customers in some collar counties will drive downstate to wait in a 30-

minute line rather than wait in a four-hour line there. As the state approves more locations, the amount of 

customer traffic will normalize.  

 

Member Moreno stated that he believes this location is perfect for a dispensary and will not have 

the same parking issues he has seen in Ottawa. Petitioner added that this location gets cars off the street and 

has enough square footage that people will not be waiting outside in a line.  

 

There were no objectors at the hearing.  

 

The Planning/Zoning Commission found that the requested special use will not alter the essential 

character of the locality; will not be detrimental or injurious to other properties in the area; will not impair 

an adequate supply of light or air to adjacent properties, or increase the danger of fire, or endanger the 

public safety, or diminish or impair property values and will not increase street congestion and, therefore, 

recommends to the City Council that the special uses be granted. 

 

Member Moreno moved, and Member Grabowski seconded, that the Petition as prayed for be 

favorably recommended to the City Council. The motion passed: 6 aye, Member Kalsto voting nay, and 0 

Members absent.     

 

Respectfully submitted, 

 

 

_______________________________ 

CARY MILLER, Chairman of the 

Planning/Zoning Commission  

 

 
 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 














